
 
 

 
 
 

LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT/PUBLIC WORKS BUILDING 

1500 MONROE STREET, FORT MYERS 
 

First Floor Conference Room 1B 
 

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 12, 2012 
8:00 A.M. 

 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. Call to Order/Review of Affidavit of Publication 

2. Approval of Minutes – JULY 13, 2012 

3. AMENDMENT TO COMPACT COMMUNITIES FOR  
LEHIGH ACRES AND NORTH FORT MYERS   Tony Palermo 
PLANNING COMMUNITIES 
 

4. Adjournment – Next Meeting Date: NOVEMBER 9, 2012 
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MINUTES REPORT 
LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE ADVISORY COMMITTEE  

(LDCAC) 
Friday, July 13, 2012 

8:00 a.m. 
 
Committee Members Present:    
Theresa Artuso      Richard Ibach  
Christine Kneeland       Michael Ekblad 
Matt Smith       Peter Kemezys     
Liz Donley     Al Quattrone     
Bill Prysi Jerry Murphy 
Debi Pendlebury  
 
Excused Absences: 
Patrick Vanasse 
Jennifer Sapen 
 
Lee County Government Staff Present:    

 

Michael Jacob, Asst. County Attorney Craig Brown, Senior Environmental Planner 
Nettie Richardson, Principal Planner, Zoning Carol Lis, Principal Environmental Planner 
Pam Houck, Director, Zoning Mikki Rozdolski, Senior Zoning Planner 
Debbie Carpenter, DCD Admin Svcs., Recorder Rob Price, Development Svcs Representative 
 
Consultants and Public Present:  
Amanda Brock, Henderson Franklin Law Firm  
Charles Messina, Flamingo Bay Resident Charles Newman, Flamingo Bay Consultant 
 
Call to Order and Affidavit: 
Ms. Theresa Artuso called the meeting to order at 8:03 a.m. in the first floor conference room 
(1B), 1500 Monroe Street, Fort Myers, Florida.   
 
Mr. Michael Jacob, Assistant County Attorney, reviewed the Affidavit of Posting and found it 
legally sufficient as to form and content. 
  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – APRIL 13, 2012 
After requesting a minor wording change to clarify the Community Review section on page 2 of 
the April minutes, Mr. Bill Prysi made a motion to approve the April 13, 2012 minutes; 
seconded by Mr. Matt Smith.  The motion was called and carried.  
 
BILLBOARDS 
Nettie Richardson introduced the Billboard amendment.  She said this was a minor change to 
the sign section of Chapter 30, was Board directed, and would allow the placement of billboards 
along the newly constructed section of Metro Parkway between Ben C. Pratt/Six Mile Cypress 
Parkway to U.S. 41/Alico Road area.  There are only a few areas of the extension where 
billboards could be placed because billboards are only allowed within certain land use 
categories. 
 
Page 4, (12) a. 1. Ms. Artuso suggested amending the wording “landscaping is required around 
the pole” to allow for more than one pole.   Ms. Richardson said this was existing language but 
agreed to review and clarify this section. 
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Mr. Michael Ekblad said the reference to Koreshan Blvd. on page 2 (7) should be amended 
since the road was renamed Estero Parkway. 
 
Mr. Prysi pointed out that billboards are protected by a state statute that has landscaping 
limitations associated with it, including a 500 ft. setback on either side of a sign.  It was his 
opinion to not add billboards to a new expressway and he would prefer that language be 
stricken. He would rather that area of Metro Parkway be added to the areas in Lee County 
where billboards are not allowed.  He was very concerned about the landscaping limitations and 
was against allowing billboards along an interior roadway such as this. 
 
Mr. Ekblad asked how much linear footage was involved and whether Briarcliff would be 
affected.  Ms. Richardson responded that residential areas, including Briarcliff, were not in the 
appropriate land use categories and thus would not be affected. The two main areas were 
immediately south of the Metro interchange and then further down, closer to U.S. 41 and the 
Alico area. 
 
Ms. Amanda Brock of the Henderson Franklin Law Firm was recognized and spoke on behalf of 
Charles Basinait who supported the amendment.  Billboards would only be allowed in intensive 
commercial and industrial areas.  The change was very limited and would apply to just one 
small section of the roadway. 
 
Mr. Jerry Murphy asked what initiated the amendment.  Ms. Houck said a sign contactor 
requested it and the Board directed it. 
 
Mr. Prysi made a motion to strike the language to allow billboards on the new portion of 
Metro Parkway, and to add Metro Parkway to the No Billboard will be Permitted section of 
the Code.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  The motion was called and carried unanimously.   
 
PARKING REQUIREMENTS 
Ms. Mikki Rozdolski introduced the amendment and gave a brief summary.  Amendments 
include: reduced parking requirements for most uses; streamlined regulations to be more user 
friendly;  reduced parking requirements for multiple use scenarios and mixed use development; 
and, text requirements have been put into table form. The Director has been given the flexibility 
and authority to reduce parking requirements even further especially when in proximity to transit 
stops and/or bike and pedestrian facilities and where golf cart and boat slips are used. A 
maximum parking provision has also been added to eliminate “a sea of parking”.   
 
Mr. Rob Price reviewed a brief PowerPoint presentation which had been made to the Board on 
May 7th.  He pointed out several areas where parking requirements had been reduced. 
Examples were shown to illustrate how the proposed regulations compare to current 
requirements. 
 
Mr. Prysi asked about the removal of the shared and joint parking language.    
 
Ms. Rozdolski explained that current regulations never defined shared parking, and, although 
there was a provision for joint parking, it was difficult to use.  Mr. Prysi had a concern because 
recent community plans have encouraged shared parking and thought striking the language 
was counterproductive.  Mr. Price explained that the proposed language, as defined on page 
39, was a remedy to the current difficulty of getting joint parking agreements approved.  Mr. 
Murphy asked how ownership would be addressed for adjoining, but separately owned parcels, 
and Ms. Houck said through the development order process both owners would need to sign off, 
as they do now.  Mr. Murphy asked if considerations had been given to allowing overflow (such 
as grass) parking to alleviate the need for more asphalt. Ms. Houck said the administrative 
procedure would provide some flexibility.  
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Mr. Murphy had a significant concern about the use groups.  His opinion was that the section 
needed to be addressed as well, but understood it would be a monumental task.  Ms. Houck 
said for this round, only those uses causing the most problems for staff had been addressed.  
Mr. Murphy said there should at least be a reference to the use groups (Sec 34-622). He also 
wanted to know if there was going to be some way to universally reference the multiple planned 
developments that have utilized all those groups.  Ms. Houck said staff would take a look at that. 
 
Ms. Artuso suggested reviewing each page of the parking amendment and asked for committee 
questions and comments when appropriate. 
 
Ms. Artuso had a question about off street parking as referenced on page 3; Ms. Houck 
responded by explaining this pertained only to compact communities. 
 
Mr. Prysi again stated his concern about deleting the shared parking language, page 4 (Sec 33-
461 (d).  Ms. Rozdolski reported that staff was visiting each community, reviewing the changes, 
getting feedback and input, and addressing any concerns.  Estero was fine with removing the 
language. Mr. Price reiterated that the multiple-use regulations will accomplish the goal of 
shared parking.   
 
Sec 33-1361, 33-1431 & 33-1524   Ms. Artuso suggested additional language: “parking spaces 
may be reduced by up to 50% if a parking demand study is provided which supports the 
reduction “.  Staff agreed to add the language. 
 
Mr. Murphy asked about the cost of a parking study.  Mr. Price said it might cost slightly more 
than a Traffic Impact Study (TIS) because it required more data collection, but the methodology 
was fairly standard and required only data collection and calculation of demand.  Mr. Murphy 
preferred that if the staff had a concern, a parking study could be requested, rather than 
required.  Mr. Price responded that in this case, as it relates to live work units, if a 50% 
reduction was being requested, a parking study would be warranted. 
 
Sec 33-1520 (b)   Ms. Artuso asked for a clarification of the language concerning the location of 
parking.  Staff said this section applied only to the State Route 80 corridor and was for 
redevelopment or new construction only.   
 
Sec. 34-2   Assisted Living Facilities (ALF).  Mr. Peter Kemezys asked about the reference on 
page 10 to “one or more adults who are not relatives” as constituting an assisted living facility 
(ALF).  Ms. Rozdolski stated the definition came directly from the state’s definitions but would 
double check the language. 
 
Ms. Artuso had some questions about the language on page 13 as it concerned Development 
and/or Redevelopment.  Mr. Murphy also had concerns about the definition of Redevelopment 
on page 18.  Staff agreed to review.  
 
On page 26, Ms. Artuso asked why so many types of stores had been deleted from the list.  Ms. 
Rozdolski explained that some were redundant and some were outdated.  
 
On page 44, Mr. Prysi had questions concerning parking lots and how special events could 
meet the minimum parking requirements.  He and Ms. Houck had a brief discussion about 
temporary use permits.  Ms. Rozdolski said that this was existing language relocated to this 
section.   
 
Mr. Kemezys asked how minimum requirements were determined for the non-residential use 
table (pgs 47-51).  Mr. Price said staff looked at neighboring jurisdictions especially those with 
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similar characteristics, national studies, including ITE and ULI, plus some were based on actual 
parking variances and deviations that have been requested.  
 
On page 53, Mr. Prysi asked about (d) backing out into rights-of-way in residential 
developments. He was concerned that parallel parking could be presumed as not being 
permitted due to its omission.  After a brief discussion, again noting that this was existing 
language, staff confirmed that the omission would not prohibit.  
 
On page 54, Mr. Ibach had a concern about (f) Parking in excess of 120 percent of minimum 
requirements and that a user would be unable to put in the parking needed, such as for certain 
special events.  Staff confirmed the intention was to “save the green” and to discourage people 
from over-parking their sites. However, excess parking would be allowed with the addition of 
more internal parking islands and landscaping.   Mr. Murphy suggested this would be an ideal 
situation to consider grass overflow parking to avoid an additional asphalt requirement.   
 
There was a question concerning fleet parking. Staff was unsure how fleet parking would be 
calculated and at Mr. Jacob’s suggestion, agreed to look into that.  
 
For purposes of discussion, Mr. Murphy made a motion to forward the parking 
amendments on with comments. Seconded by Mr. Prysi.     
 
Discussion:  Mr. Murphy encouraged a reduction of more than 10%.  He was concerned about 
all the empty parking spaces during the day when businesses were open and the “sea of 
parking” at night when businesses were closed.  His other concern, also raised at the May 7th M 
& P meeting, was what to do about parking lots and acres of asphalt when no longer needed.  
There was no further discussion. 
 
The motion was called and passed unanimously.   
 
FLAMINGO BAY AMENDMENT 
Mr. Chuck Newman, an architect and resident of Pine Island, stated he had volunteered to 
assist Mr. Charles Messina and others to help resolve the dock situation in the Flamingo Bay 
subdivision.  This follows Mr. Messina’s presentation to the Committee back in March, 2012.   
 
Mr. Newman reminded everyone that Flamingo Bay was an old development, originally 
developed in 1958 as large lots.  At some point, the original large lots were divided (one with 
water frontage, the other with street frontage) and the deeds were written to contain a right-of-
way for the street or “dry” lot owner to have direct access to the canal.  He said it was ruled that 
the dry lot owner was the dominant tenant in order to prevent the “water” lot owner from 
blocking water access. Originally, both properties shared one dock facility.  Currently, the water 
lot owners have either removed one dock or have prevented the dry lot owner from building a 
dock and they are trying to rectify that situation.   Mr. Newman proposed language to staff that 
he said would rectify the situation (see Applicant’s Draft).  He recommended that the dry lot 
owner be allowed to build a dock within the 10 foot wide right-of-way.  That would allow use of 
the water and would not infringe on the water lot owner’s property.  County staff proposed 
alternate language which Mr. Newman said was also acceptable, except for statements in (g)(3) 
f. and g. (see Staff Draft, pgs. 3-4). Mr. Newman said language in g. “...dock may not be placed 
within a drainage easement or canal controlled or owned by the County, a Municipality, ......” 
completely prohibits all docks because, in his opinion, canals are controlled by the government.  
He also did not agree with the requirement that a letter of no objection or a permission letter 
should be required for a dock built within the right-of-way since it would not limit use of the right-
of-way or block any view.  The request before the committee was to change the code to allow 
the dry lot owner to build a dock within the right-of-way.  
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Mr. Kemezys commented that the problem seemed to be a dispute between neighbors and was 
more a legal issue.  Mr. Newman disagreed and there was some discussion. 
 
Ms. Christine Kneeland asked how many lots this affected.  Mr. Messina responded that “most” 
of the lots had been split into at least two lots and “most” had easements that were reciprocal in 
nature.  Ms. Kneeland’s opinion was that having an easement to the water did not give 
permission to construct a dock. 
 
Mr. Messina disagreed, stating access to the water was a vested legal right and that being in 
Flamingo Bay was “all about the water and having access to it”.  He and the others with a 
similar situation were willing to compromise by staying within the 10 foot right-of-way with an 
allowance to build on an angle to accommodate larger boats.  He felt that if he had to ask his 
neighbor (the water lot owner) for permission to build a dock, it would negate what he believed 
was his legal right.  He suggested that a letter of notification be substituted for a letter of 
permission.  Mr. Messina provided more history and there was more discussion. 
 
Ms. Artuso asked staff if there was another community with a similar issue.  Ms. Richardson 
replied that staff had looked at other mobile home parks and single family subdivisions and 
none had a similar situation.  Although Mr. Messina made a reference to Cherry Estates, she 
said the situation was not the same as those lots are actually on the water.   
 
Mr. Kemezys asked why staff was not in favor of the amendment and Mr. Jacob said there were 
legal issues as well as policy concerns. First, changing the code would not only give some land 
owners something they have never had, but, for others, it would impose a burden that was not 
previously there.  He said there was no rational basis for allowing this community to do 
something not allowed elsewhere in the County.  Mr. Jacob mentioned that an accessory use is 
not allowed on property without a primary use; Mr. Newman said the docks are not on anyone’s 
“property”, but are “in the water” so that situation did not apply.  Mr. Newman said it was not 
evident from a review of the property appraiser’s site who has the water rights.  Ms. Houck said 
a title search was needed to make that determination but her thought was that it was still in the 
hands of the original developer. 
 
Mr. Jacob said the amendment pertained only to lots that were legally created.  There followed 
a discussion about the definition of “legally created” and the process of subdividing lots.  It was 
explained that the Property Appraiser’s office has the ability of assigning strap numbers, but lot 
splits can only be accomplished by going through the development order process. There was 
additional discussion about the separation between the Board of County Commissioners and 
the Constitutional offices of which the Property Appraiser’s office was a part.   
 
Mr. Murphy asked how an owner could demonstrate whether the lot had been lawfully created 
and there was a brief discussion. Mr. Jacob said one could track the deed back with the legal 
description to see when the lot was created; a deed recorded in 1962 or prior to zoning was 
relatively easy to check.  Someone could also check the plat.   
 
Mr. Newman suggested applying the regulations only to the Flamingo Bay subdivision. Mr. 
Jacob responded saying there was the question of why this community should be allowed 
something not allowed elsewhere; therefore, the language was written to allow a dock or boat 
ramp to be built if certain criteria was met for any legally created lot, not only in Flamingo Bay, 
but within the whole county. 
 
Ms. Liz Donley asked if there was a difference between right-of-way and easement, since the 
discussion talked about both.  Mr. Jacob said, in this case, there was no difference.   
 
Mr. Jacob said the proposed language sought to limit the possibility of selling off parcels that 
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would be used only as dock lots, spelled out who has the right to request an application for a 
dock, and seeks to address the concerns of adjacent property owners. 
 
Mr. Jacob stated property owners have come to rely on the rules that a dock will not be built in 
their back yard.  Mr. Messina said owners have the right to read the documentation and history 
of Flamingo Bay which, he said, supports his theory that the easement intended a dock to be 
constructed.  Mr. Messina said previous aerial photos showed a dock in the easement before he 
bought his property.  At some point, the dock was removed as evidenced by future aerials. He 
said the land development code has disrupted the continuity of what was there - which was two 
boat docks, one for the front lot and one for the back, neither of which was within the easement. 
Mr. Messina said he did not want to be adversarial, he just wanted the County to put the rules 
back in line with the original covenants.  Mr. Jacob reiterated that if one was to go through these 
steps, meet the criteria and get the neighbor to sign off,  a dock would be permitted.  
 
Mr. Kemezys made a motion to accept the staff language.   
 
Mr. Messina commended Ms. Richardson for her work on the staff’s proposal but asked that it 
be amended to reflect an “angular opportunity for construction”, so a dock could be built on an 
angle to allow for larger boats. 
 
For purposes of discussion, Ms. Donley seconded the motion. 
 
Ms. Donley asked if there had been any cases of adverse possession and Mr. Jacob said there 
was no history of that.  There was a discussion about non-conforming rights.  Once the code 
was changed, any owner that had a non-conforming dock that was removed and not replaced 
within six months, gave up the right to that dock.  If there was a dock in the very beginning 
(before the rules were in place) and the dock was never removed, it could continue on 
indefinitely.    
 
Mr. Richard Ibach asked how the lots were split and staff responded that it had been done 
piecemeal.    Mr. Ibach had a concern with the staff’s language in “f.” on page 4.   Based on how 
that language was worded, he agreed that “permission” from the adjacent owners should not be 
a requirement, but rather should be a notification. Mr. Jacob said the owner that was to be 
burdened should be involved in the process. There was further discussion.   
 
Mr. Jacob said if an easement does not specify that construction of a dock is allowed, staff 
cannot say otherwise and are unable to make legal determinations.  If an owner wants a 
determination as to their legal right, they should get a declaratory judgment from the court.  
 
Mr. Smith recommended an amendment to the motion which would provide a compromise to 
language in (f).  Instead of having a notarized letter of no objection, he suggested instead the 
following language:  the dock may not extend outside the limits of the boundaries of the 
easement without the express written permission of the property owner upon whose property 
the dock encroaches.  He said, if the dock was kept within the 10 foot easement, approval 
would not be needed.  Building a bigger dock, building at an angle, needing more space – would 
require permission.  
 
Mr. Murphy asked if it was possible that an amendment, focused strictly on Flamingo Bay, could 
be considered an illegal spot zoning. Mr. Jacob responded that it might but the question would 
be why this community was being singled out when the only justification was the loss of a 
nonconforming right, and that the community wanted to change the rules to allow something not 
done anywhere else in the County.  Mr. Murphy also questioned whether a Court in Equity could 
determine that the rights of these property owners supersede or overrule the requirement in the 
code for the permitting.  Mr. Murphy’s opinion was that Mr. Messina and his consultant were 
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asking the County and, at this point, the Committee to act as a Court in Equity to try to find a 
solution for them, but perhaps what was needed was a class action suit with all the similarly 
situated properties in the neighborhood. Although Mr. Messina mentioned Judge McIver’s 
decision several times, that decision was specific to a particular piece of property and not 
precedent.  
 
Mr. Smith reviewed his amendment to the motion;  provide a compromise to language in (f).  
Instead of having a notarized letter of no objection, instead have the following language:  the 
dock may not extend outside the limits of the boundaries of the easement without the express 
written permission of the property owner upon whose property the dock encroaches.    
 
Mr. Jacob stated that even if the language gets approved, if an easement does not specify that 
construction of a dock is allowed, the County is not going to permit it. The owner will have to 
provide a declaratory judgment of their rights. 
 
Mr. Ibach seconded Mr. Smith’s amendment to the motion.  
 
Ms. Kneeland spoke against the motion and did not recommend any change of the ordinance.  
She remarked that no one was there on behalf of the residents that might be opposed to this, 
and should this go forward the possibility of lawsuits exists.    
 
Ms. Artuso called the question concerning Mr. Smith’s amendment to the motion. The 
vote was 6 against, 5 in support.   The amendment failed.   
 
Ms. Artuso reviewed Mr. Kemezys’ motion which was to move the proposed amendment 
forward with the staff language as written.  The vote was 6 in support and 5 against.  The 
motion carried. 
 
Ms. Kneeland asked it be noted that she was “vehemently against” the motion.  
      
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Murphy.  Seconded by Ms. Donley.  The meeting was adjourned 
at 10:15 a.m. 
 
The next meeting was tentatively scheduled for August 10, 2012. 
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